

Parks, Recreation & Cultural Services/Tree Board Meeting Minutes

Call to Order/Attendance

The meeting was called to order at 7:00 p.m.

Park Board members present: John Hoey, Bruce Amundson, Bill Franklin, Sara Raab McInerny, Jeff Potter, Christine Southwick, Hayley Berkman, David Lin

Absent: Elizabeth White (excused)

City Staff present: RCCS Director Colleen Kelly, Parks Superintendent Kirk Peterson, Recreation Cultural Services Superintendent Mary Reidy, Parks Fleet & Facilities Manager Dan Johnson, Public Art Coordinator David Francis, Administrative Assistant II Martha Karl

Land Acknowledgement

Read by Hayley Berkman: We acknowledge the land on which our work started as the traditional home of the Coast Salish and Snohomish peoples. We take this opportunity to thank the original caretakers and storytellers of this land who are still here, and to recognize the immense culture of these peoples by remembering their history and traditions. We invite you to recognize our government's history of unfair treatment and lack of accountability against Indigenous communities as we push to raise visibility and education about them.

Approval of Agenda

Chair Hoey called for a motion to approve the agenda. So moved by Ms. Southwick and seconded by Mr. Amundson. The motion carried.

Approval of Minutes

Chair Hoey called for a motion to approve the October meeting minutes. So moved by Mr. Amundson and seconded by Mr. Potter. The motion carried.

Public Comment:

Pursuant to Governor Inslee's Proclamation 20-28, in an effort to curtail the spread of the COVID-19 virus, the PRCS/Tree Board's regular meetings will take place online using the Zoom platform and the public will not be allowed to attend in-person. Written comments received by 6:00 p.m. on December 2, 2020 have been entered into the Public Comment portion of this meeting for Board consideration. More information at www.shorelinewa.gov/parkboard.

Written comments were distributed to the Board via email prior to the meeting.

Derek Creisler, Board Member, Diggin' Shoreline, Shoreline Resident.

This spring Diggin' Shoreline received a grant to hire a goat heard, through Earthcraft Services to clear invasive plants and blackberry bushes from the vacant property where interurban trail crosses 192nd in Shoreline. Now that the property has been cleared Mr. Creisler encouraged Board members to visit the property to envision the potential of a future park. It was noted the land is City Light property, as is other parts of the Interurban trail and parts of Echo Lake park. He inquired about the possibility to add an addendum to current the agreements to care and use the City light property. Mr. Creisler requested that this property be included in future package of recommendations from the Board to be presented to Council for parks maintenance and upgrades.

Nancy Morris, Shoreline Resident.

It would be helpful for the Tree Board to clarify what its jurisdiction is and its limited ability to address urban tree loss. It is clearly noticed by the public and why so many public comments are sent to the Tree Board. I would still like to commend the Tree boards all volunteer efforts.

October 22nd Mr. Franklin shared past Tree Board actions to the zoom attending public stating how he studied tree codes in adjoining cities and found they were more restrictive than in Shoreline. Later, Chair Hoey shared his frustrations public comment.

I have frustrations. There is a lack of direct communication from the Tree Board to the Public including inability to acknowledge emails sent to the Tree Board from the public. There are never timely responses from the Tree Board or City Staff regarding public concerns. Meeting notes of the Oct 22nd meeting were only recently made available to the public for review and zoom sessions are still unavailable. The Tree Board is essentially unreachable to the public. The tree Board does satisfy Tree City USA, but this designation does not truly protect the Shoreline urban canopy. Citizens are led to believe the Tree Board will be more of a protective entity for our trees. The Tree Board, under the limitations, cannot be proactive by initiating policy advice to City Council or Staff, nor can the Board question City Staff opinions or resulting policy. I sense your frustration about the limited jurisdiction granted to you by City Staff and City Council. Anyone speaking to you now can be viewed as an ally to help you see the need, and ways to transform the Tree Board so it can take on challenges of protecting our canopy from ill planned development, mismanagement, and meet the challenges of regional climate impact and unforeseen tree diseases that will become more prevalent. We need you to engage more than currently allowed. The public and I are again your allies and care that the Tree Board evolves in ways that truly protect our urban tree canopy in parks, right of ways and city property and even private property when needed. I would like to thank you for your efforts now and in the future.

Kathleen Russell, Shoreline Resident.

Read this prepared statement: I understand this Tree Board does not comment on private trees and I have been quoting SMC code 12.30.20 - the Tree Board "is to make policy recommendations concerning the management of trees located on City owned public property ...". Also, I have been informed that once a public tree is on a development site, as the WSDOT trees are, the Tree Board does not get involved in tree preservation which does not bode well for all of the public trees on public property where transportation projects are planned, and there are many. However, the trees surrounding WSDOT were not always private trees - just last year 130 were public trees. It was only recently, in June, that these trees were granted private status. Seven public trees remain on Dayton Ave N including Landmark Trees 140 and 145 which I mentioned at your October meeting, hoping this Tree Board would contact WSDOT about preserving these Landmark Trees. These are public trees. Save Shoreline Trees has been addressing WSDOT, the City and this Tree Board for a year regarding the WSDOT trees. Some

of these trees will be retained thanks to WSDOT's response to continuing public concern and appreciation to the City for waiving some requirements. WSDOT might be able to move the sidewalk on N 155th to the south side, saving most of the trees along N. 155th. The elevated sidewalk along Dayton Ave N will save some trees. The trees along N. 160th will probably be removed for leveling and grading. I am disappointed this Tree Board cannot make comments about public trees on public property that is considered a development site. This restricts comments the Tree Board may express to the Council or City planners or WSDOT, or any public entity authorized to remove public trees on public rights-of-way. However, I do appreciate the opportunity for citizens to make public comments regarding protection of trees. Thank you for listening.

Janet Way, Shoreline Resident.

I am a former Council member and a member of the first Parks Tree Board. I want to give my appreciation for the Parks Tree Board. I know you are all volunteers and spend a lot of time. Some of you have been serving for many years and it is very admirable. I would like to applaud you. Your work has a positive impact on a trees, arts, parks and so many other things. On the topic of protecting trees and wanting to take a stand, I sent a letter to the Board this evening. It was an article about the impact on Salmon from rubber tire pollution. This Board took a stand to replace the turf on soccer fields replaces with something other than crumb rubber. The brave action made a difference and Council took in consideration the Boards advice an used a cork material at Twin Ponds field. Because of this, we don't have crumb rubber running into Thornton Creek at Twin Ponds. Hopefully in the future the City will replace some of the other crumb rubber turf fields to alternative substances to protect our streams. I just want to point out this example of the Board taking brave action to work in collaborative way to make a difference. Please remember that this Board can make a difference on other topics and recommendations on issues of public trees/ park trees, tree policies whenever you can. There are three reason people move to Shoreline: affordability schools and trees. Be brave and take action just like you did on the crumb rubber. Thank you very much.

Next, Chair Hoey thanked all that provided oral and written comment to the Board and added there were some written comments distributed via email. Chair Hoey stated that the Board reads and listens to all comments and staff are reading and responding and forwarding the comments.

Before moving to the Director's Report agenda item, Chair Hoey noted that there may have been some confusion with the email with sent out with the agenda and packet. The agenda document was attached and was up to date, but the agenda highlights bulleted in the email were not updated. This information from the email was then reposted on the Shoreline Area News. A correction was sent out, but this may have led to some confession or may have appeared that Parks Naming would be discussed but it will not be discussed tonight and is not on the agenda for this meeting. That was an error and we want to apologize for that. We will be talking about the Parks Naming in the future but not at tonight's meeting.

Chair Hoey provided a short recap of action and discussion from the last meeting. At the October meeting the Board discussed two newly acquired park properties and the naming policies for the properties. The Board acted passing a motion to name the Westminster Triangle Area property Westminster Park. The Board did not come to a conscious on naming the second piece of acquired land located at 185th and Ashworth. The callout for the opportunity to make park name suggestions opened on September 15th and closed on October 15th. The Board did act, supporting the Staff recommendation to name the Westminster Park property. Staff did not have a recommendation for the second park

property. Although names were explored there was no obvious choice and the topic was deferred. Park naming policy requires six months between submission and final approval – the Board has until April 19th Council meeting to come up with a park name. Board members interested forming a small subcommittee to collaborate early in January 2021. This subcommittee could meet and screen some name suggestions and recommendations for the entire Board to consider. Mr. Franklin voiced his interest in volunteering and noted the park being discussed is in the Meridian Park neighborhood which is his neighborhood. Mr. Franklin wanted to inquire if any Board members felt that would be a conflict of interest for him to serve on the subcommittee. No Board members or Staff had issue and in fact felt that was a benefit. Ms. Southwick and Mr. Amundson also volunteered to serve on the subcommittee. It was also noted that in order bring names to the April 19th Council meeting the sub Committee should have recommendation for the February 25th PRCS Tree Board meeting or the March meeting at the latest. The subcommittee will bring a report on the path forward to the January 28th meeting.

Director's Report

Colleen Kelly, RCCS Director

Director Kelly provided a brief update on the following:

- Publication of the wrong agenda highlights
 - This was a mistake on the City side, not catching all the places that we publish this information. Although the website was quickly updated (within hours) Shoreline Area News did in fact pick up the incorrect information from the earlier website publication. A big thank you to Diane for printing the corrected information in today's publication. If anyone saw the Shoreline Area News today, they did see the updated agenda highlights with the correct list of topics for tonight. Staff is still catching up to all the details and all the places to update information and cleaning up the process to avoid mistakes happening in the future.

Packet Format

The format of the packet may have created some confusion. The Arts Subcommittee materials from last month were included in the packet as attachments to the minutes and were for reference only. It could have been confusing and appeared as the Arts Subcommittee memo from last month was for tonight's meeting. The materials for tonight's meeting were located at the end of a very large packet. Staff will work to pare down the packet so current information will be easier to identify. Apologies to anyone that had trouble finding things.

iPad

Ocity issued iPads are available to Board members if the devices would be beneficial to Board members' capacity to do their board work. The stipulation is that the devices can only be used for the purpose of the City Board work. The devices are meant to remove barriers to serve on City Boards and Commissions. If you think an iPad would be helpful, we can sign one out to you for the duration of your term.

City E-mail addresses

Board Members should be using City issued email for Board business and checking City
 Emails regularly.

December 2, 2020

via ZOOM Webinar

- Plan for Password change schedule
- Using City email address is a protection for Board members to not have personal emails and devices caught up in any potential public disclosure requests.
- PRCS Tree Board Page
 - Updates have been made to the language and description of the role of the PRCS Tree
 Board to be in alignment with the municipal code.
- Recreation Programming
 - Remote Learning Camps and Specialized Recreation Zoom programs will be continued into the Winter 2021 quarter. Schools will remain remote and families need support.
- Arts and Cultural Services
 - Public Art projects and installations
 - Sound Shell Natural Station has been installed with additional landscaping and finishing touches planned for Spring 2021.
 - Final location Big Red installation has been identified for Spring 2021.
 - Veteran's Day Appreciation Program was put together by Pam Barrett and is available for viewing on YouTube.

Tree Board Overview

Dan Johnson, Parks Fleet & Facilities Manger first echoed earlier comments about the Board's bold stance to replace crumb rubber turf fields. The Board helped to shape the industry away from rubber by taking the position to choose cork as an alternative and getting rid of the crumb rubber turf. Cork infill materials were initially hard to obtain but are now common as more cities and schools are following suit and moving away from crumb rubber for their sports play fields.

Mr. Johnson provided a brief personal introduction about himself and provided some history and examples of collaboration with Staff on past, current and future projects he managed or was otherwise involved. Mr. Johnson also provided some background of experience in another City where he began his career as a carpenter and ended as an executive. Some of his career highlights were managing 6400 acres of trees, trails, facilities, athletic fields and specialty gardens including the Green Seattle partnership.

Next, Mr. Johnson shared a PowerPoint presentation with the Board that provided information and an overview of Tree City USA designation.

- Designation is awarded to Cities that meet core standards of tree care and forestry management.
- This is the 8th year that the City of Shoreline has received this distinction.
- Tree City USA Supports a nationwide initiative to plant 1,000,000 trees by 2022.

Mr. Johnson then discussed the City's public tree management strategy and the roles and responsibilities of the departments.

The PRCS Tree Board is authorized to serve as the City's Tree Board per Municipal Code 12.30.020. The Tree Board shall be advisory to the City Council. The primary responsibility of the Tree Board shall be to make policy recommendations concerning the management of trees located on city-owned public property and in city rights-of-way.

Parks Responsibility

- Urban Forestry
- Maintain and Update list of Public Trees
- Planting, pruning and removal of Public Trees
- Annual Report to the Tree Board

The City's Development Code provides detailed direction regarding trees connected to development projects:

SMC 20.50.360 Tree replacement and site restoration.

SMC 20.50.370 Tree protection standards

Planning Responsibility

• Implementation of Development Code regulation including Planning Commission process

Appropriate Audience for Public Comment

- Public Tree Management Policy Issues: Tree Board
- Development Code related to all trees: City Council
- Project specific concerns related to trees: City Project Manager
- Advocacy related to a stand-alone Tree Board: City Council

Kirk Peterson, Park Superintendent shared a PowerPoint presentation providing background and overview of the City's parks maintenance and urban forestry responsibilities.

Management of Trees as an Asset

- Tree planting and Maintenance
 - Approved Street Tree List
 - Right-of-Way Tree Criteria
- Hazardous tree removal
- Habitat Restoration
- Green Shoreline Partnership
- COVID 2020 & Urban Forestry

2020 Accomplishments

- Ballinger Open Space: 421 trees and 125 shrubs planted
- Twin Ponds: 9 trees 177 native shrubs planted (limited events due to Covid-19)
- Street tree planting: 65 trees planted on 9th Ave NE between 155th and 160th
- 100 hazardous trees removed
- 79 hazardous trees identified for removal
- Canopy Maintenance: 155th from Aurora to Corliss Pl

Nicole Marcotte, Green Cities Project Manager, Provided a presentation with an overview of what the Green City Partnership and volunteer programs.

Green Shoreline Partnership Goals

- Improve city residents' quality of life and connection to nature and provide increased ecosystem benefits by restoring our forested parks and natural areas and enhancing urban forests.
- Galvanize an informed and active community.
- Ensure long-term sustainable funding and community support.
- Increase the overall tree canopy in the greater Puget Sound region

- Increase the number of volunteer stewardship hours dedicated to the restoration of habitat
- Expand upon educational programming that provides the public with information regarding the value of restoring our region's urban forests and watersheds.

The floor was opened for questions.

Arts Subcommittee Update

Chair Hoey, started the discussion and pointed to the Arts and Cultural Services Subcommittee memo that was included in the packet and emailed separately to Board members last week. The memo provided a recap of the discussions that have led up to the proposed motion to establish a Shoreline Arts Commission. The topic of establishing a Shoreline Arts Commission was introduced and discussed at the September meeting with follow up discussion at the October meeting.

Chair Hoey then asked Mr. Amundson to provide some additional background. Mr. Amundson summarized his view of a long history of deficiencies in Shoreline's Art funding and advocacy and how an Arts Commission could address these problems.

Chair Hoey asked if any Board members would like to make a motion on the subcommittee proposal to recommend the establishment of Shoreline Arts Commission.

A motion was made by Mr. Amundson (and read into record by Mr. Potter). The Parks, Recreation, and Cultural Services/Tree Board recommends the establishment of a Shoreline Arts Commission. This Commission would foster the Arts as a significant contributor to the quality of life in Shoreline. We encourage the City Council and City staff to take the necessary steps to create a Shoreline Arts Commission. Current best practices for managing public arts programs involve arts commissions, as reflected in other cities in our region. The motion was seconded by Mr. Potter. There was some discussion. The motion carried unanimously.

Comments from the Board

Chair Hoey and Mr. Amundson thanked the Board for their support. Mr. Francis echoed his thanks for the Board's support of the Arts and acknowledged the time spent to keep progress moving and commitment that has been shown.

Mr. Franklin asked a question about excessive tagging and graffiti at Darnel Park.

Mr. Amundson asked a clarification about the next steps for presentation to Council.

Adjourn

Hearing no further business, Chair Hoey called for a motion to adjourn. So, moved by Mr. Amundson and seconded by Ms. Southwick. The meeting adjourned at 9:04 p.m.

	/		
Signature of Chair	Date	Signature of Minute-Writer	Date
		Martha Karl, Administrative Assistant II	